FPP Change Request Form
Change Request Number & Title: 13AppE001 Ice Harbor Spring Spill (FOP)
Date Submitted:  1/23/13
Project: Ice Harbor
Requester Name, Agency: Russ Kiefer, IDFG
Location of Change - FPP Project and Section:
Appendix E – Fish Operations Plan (FOP) - Ice Harbor Spring Spill Operations (page 14)
Proposed Changes (in track changes to existing section):
Spring Spill Operations April 3 through June 20: Spill will begin at 45 kcfs day/spill cap night on April 3 and continue until April 28. On April 28, the US Army Corps of Engineers Walla Walla District (COE) will use the ESP flow forecast for Ice Harbor Dam to estimate a forecasted weekly average flow.  The COE will use the weekly average flow forecasts to estimate an average daily spill volume that would occur under both the 45 Kcfs day/gas cap night and then the 30% per day operations.  The COE will then calculate the weekly constant spill volume to be provided at Ice Harbor Dam by averaging these two estimated spill volumes.  If the actual flow or flow forecast changes significantly during the week, the COE would notify the Technical Management Team Members of the change, and recalculate and provide a constant spill volume intended to provide the same overall spill volume as would occur on average with the alternating spill operations.  

This spill operation will continue until July 13 at 0500 hours, then 45 kcfs day/Gas Cap night through August 31.
Justification for Change:
The current operation is a rollover of previous test conditions that compared the 2004 BiOp spill levels versus a flat 30% spill level.  There is no significant need or plan to gather more information comparing these two spill treatments.  After four years of research at Ice Harbor Dam, NWFSC Biologists concluded that for yearling Chinook salmon and steelhead trout, spill percentages less than 37%  and 39% (respectively) appear to not effectively shift fish away from the powerhouse, while spill levels higher than 48% and 53% (respectively) appeared to have decreasing effectiveness in shifting fish away from the powerhouse.  Recent years PIT tag detections at Ice Harbor support this conclusion as dramatically more Chinook and steelhead smolts have been detected during the 30% spill blocks (Figure 1 & 2).  Providing a weekly constant spill volume that averages what would have occurred under these two spill operations is anticipated to:  1) increase the proportion of Chinook and steelhead smolts that pass Ice Harbor Dam via the spillway, 2) reduce COE manpower needs and wear on spillgates and hoist, and 3) provide more stable power production from this project.

This request is only for migration year 2013.  It is not intended to set long term operations.
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Comments from others:
FPOM 02/14/13:  Kiefer utilized the flip chart to explain the rationale for the proposed change to the FOP.  This is for April operations.  The benefit would be a more constant level of flow through IHR.  There is a clear fish benefit, a small benefit to O&M, and an unknown power benefit.  Would be a 24 hour operation, may obstruct adults during the day with not as much juvenile flow at night.  
BPA understands, sees the logic, but they haven’t run costs.  Bettin said he cannot approve at this time.  
Lorz said he imagines an SOR will need to be submitted and maybe adaptive in-season management could be used.  
Bettin suggested this should go to the RIOG Hydro work group.  
Lorz said please check, otherwise we will do in-season management.  
Pending.
Record of Final Action:
FPOM 02/14/13:  Pending RIOG decision. Changes to the FOP are not approved through FPOM at this time, and will be coordinated through RIOG.
